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MINUTES of AAUP Executive Board meeting 
6 July 2021, 1:30 pm to 3 pm

Three priorities in the current AAUP strategic plan:
1.     the escalating division of insecure academic labor
2.     reductions and restructuring of public funding and budgeting processes  
3.     the increasingly hostile environment affecting students and faculty
Our mantra is “refuse austerity.”
https://washington.zoom.us/j/93610086550   or One tap mobile +12063379723,,93610086550# (Seattle)

Board member attendance: Eva Cherniavsky (president), Amy Hagopian (Secretary), Ann Mescher, Aaron Katz, Diane Morrison (treasurer), Louisa Mackenzie, Jay Johnson, Jim Gregory, Abraham Flaxman (VP), Rachel Chapman,

Absent: Charlie Collins, Annie Nguyen (membership secretary) Nora Kenworthy, Duane Storti 

Excused: Rob Wood (doing a dissertation defense)

Invited guest: Malori Musselman (AAUP national) 

Our next meetings are Aug 3 and Sept 7 at 1:30 pm

AGENDA
1. Announcements/updates & Quick reports as needed: Treasurer, list server, website, membership
2. Case work: Jarek Sierschynski update
3. Decriminalize UW petition sign-on request
4. Follow up on Louisa'a post regarding Center for Teaching and Learning "guidelines" on hybrid learning.  
5. Is FERPA a way around due process? Follow up on a case.
6. UWFF will be holding its annual retreat July 23rd 
7. Looking ahead to Fall:  what (apart from issues of multi-modal teaching/faculty workload) do we see coming down the pike next year?  
MINUTES
1. Case followup: Jarek Sierschynski 
Professor Sierschynski’s tenure redo resulted in being turned down for tenure for ambiguous and puzzling reasons. The whole process was a travesty. Eva has reached out to AAUP national for assistance on this case.

2. Decriminalize UW petition sign-on request
Professor Chandan Reddy invited us to sign on to the public statement calling for President Cauce to dismantle UWPD (at the Seattle campus) and end the UW's contract with the Bothell PD: https://tinyurl.com/dismantleUWPD (see full text in appendix). This ask comes in the wake of the story about 5 black UWPD officer who has filed damage claims for “unbearable racism” in the department. 

Question is what to do once UWPD is dismantled, could this have unintended worse consequences in relation to expanding SPD authority on our campuses. What negotiations are being teed up? 

AAUP has an April 2021 report on “On Campus Police Forces,” which gives us some guidance. The AAUP’s working group recommends each chapter defer to the black and indigenous experience on their campus and take positions as appropriate. For example, PSU-AAUP has collaborated with the Disarm PSU coalition, which was initiated mainly by students active in the Portland State University Student Union. 

We voted unanimously to join the petition, Amy will notify Professor Reddy. 

3. Hybrid in person and online learning expectations of faculty for 2021-22 and beyond
The CTL has issued a memo on expectations for fall teaching. https://teaching.washington.edu/topics/preparing-for-autumn-2021/
Summary: we *will* be expected to accommodate remote students in in-person classes. Despite assurances that this is not "two versions of the same class", it is the very definition of two versions of the same class: one for in-person, and one that is completely fulfillable online with the same rigorous pedagogy and engagement. The logistics for some kinds of class in particular (e.g. 5 day a week language classes, any class without in-house graders, or technical or TA support) are staggering. The one form of bimodal teaching which might require less work, known as "hyflex" or similar (remote students zooming in to a live class session, teacher engages both at same time) has been specifically *not* advised by the CTL for good reason, in recognition of the particular resources and training required. Hyflex-style has been used very well pre-covid by some of our colleagues who testify that it can work well without much extra work; however it's NOT available to most of us as an option. (thanks to Louisa for the summary).
This prompted chatter on the list server about the expectations. Some implied that if we are worried about our workloads, we don’t care about student learning. We discussed the advantages of expecting all administrators to teach, if only because it gives them a much better appreciation for the task. We discussed how confusing and hard it is to teach in settings where no one commits to coming to class if it’s supposed to be an in-person class. Many students are in very stressful situations, however.
Eva drafted a letter to the Provost citing the WWU’s MOU regarding "multi-modal" teaching (basically says faculty cannot be required to accommodate both in-person and remote learners in a single class -- and must be compensated for "overload" if they choose to do so) and encouraging a similar policy at UW. See appendix and google doc: https://docs.google.com/document/d/1TjoCFle0-ckQpMGJ_ECIHwKedskuhkcI/edit#heading=h.5p4bndp1ygyx.
This can be edited within 48 hours, then we’ll send with a request for a response within a specific time frame.

Sadly, UW Provost Mark Richards has never responded to a single letter the AAUP Chapter has addressed to him. What shall we do next when there is no response by our requested date of July 23? We will call a special board meeting to brainstorm our response to his non-response. 

4. FERPA and due process
We have a situation where a UW faculty member has been disciplined under the Faculty Code (25-71) for student complaints, but the text of the complaints and the identities of complainants have been withheld from the accused faculty “because students are FERPA protected.”

One attorney has stated his view that the Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act does *not* protect identifiable student information in this situation; he says relevant case law derives from Ellis v. Cleveland Municipal School District (2004), finding “Congress did not intend FERPA to cover records directly related to teachers and only tangentially related to students,” and that “FERPA is to ‘protect educationally related information’” only. Further, in Wallace v. Cranbrook Educational Community (2006), the court found a maintenance person terminated for allegations based on anonymous student statements was entitled to nonredacted student complaints. The court found such complaints to be outside of FERPA because they were made by students in their capacity as witness complainants against an employee (not in their role as students as part of their student record). 

We contacted United Faculty of Washington president, Bill Lyne, who stated his view: I've never seen any disciplinary action without a full investigation that included the name and testimony of the accuser.  I've never heard of anyone invoking FERPA as a way to hide that information.  But I've never been involved in a disciplinary procedure that was outside of a union context.  We've certainly had to help the administration follow the rules on numerous occasions.  In a situation where the faculty member doesn't have that kind of protection, I could see all kinds of bad/illegal things happening.  

SEIU has been asked for a legal opinion, hasn’t yet responded. We could ask AAUP national, Anita Levy (Academic Freedom, Tenure and Governance unit); Malori will follow up.

Academic HR in disciplinary proceedings may be going rogue, not respectful of the Faculty Code. There could be no investigation of the truthfulness of the accusations because FERPA hid the evidence. The unilateral imposition of a non-meritorious standing.

Not all chairs bring disputes or complaints to Academic HR; it’s optional, and a leadership style. Chairs can resolve issues at a lower level without involving those authorities. The HR-ization of everything is an emerging concern—hiring and promotion are all fouled up by escalating HR bureaucracy. HR has also expanded its surveillance capacity through Workday and Interfolio. Faculty Code and Faculty Senate are being sidelined, which is alarming some Chairs. Where is Faculty Senate in all this?

UW doesn’t keep track of 25-71 complaints or cases. We could ask for a data base to be created, that tracks the demographics and schools where these occur. If the administration won’t commit to it, but the Board of Regents could be alerted to the lack of information here.

Eva will also reach out to Chad Allen, Associate Vice Provost for Faculty Advancement, to see if he has guidance.

5. UWFF relations and July 23 retreat
UWFF will be holding its annual retreat July 23rd -- Amy and Eva (who also serve on the UWFF SC) will attend.  What would it be most important to share with UWFF colleagues about our work/priorities on AAUP?

APPENDIX 1.
Dismantle UWPD and Cancel The Contracts!
#CopsOffCampus #DismantleUWPD #CancelTheContracts 

By signing on to this document, you are endorsing the following statement:

Police reform efforts—over decades, on and off campus—have failed. Policing is rooted in violence against Black, Native, and other targeted communities. We call for investing in and expanding our safety and well-being beyond policing. 

As a first step, we demand that the University of Washington (UW):

1) Dismantle and permanently close the UW Police Department. UW Seattle spends over $8 million per year on campus cops alone (this does not include Harborview Hospital or other campuses). In June 2021, all Black rank-and-file police officers filed multi-million dollar damage claims due to UWPD's "unbearable racism". There is no restructuring, task force, training, or reform that will guarantee the safety of our BIPOC, immigrant, and transgender students, workers, and community members. UWPD's presence is a public danger.

2) Cancel all contracts with law enforcement organizations, including the Bothell Police Department. When President Cauce stated in 2020 that UW does not have a contract with the Seattle Police Department, she failed to reveal the formal contract that UW has to pay the city of Bothell Police Department to patrol its campus. University monies should not grow municipal police department budgets.

The police are a terrorizing force in our communities, and we do not accept this violence as inevitable. This petition is part of a national movement to get Cops Off Campus and call for our schools and workplaces to cease collaboration with police. This is a necessary first step to meeting demands from UW Seattle Black Student Union, UW Bothell Collegiate Community Transitions, and decades of unmet demands from students, faculty, and staff.

We invite UW leadership to join the national movement and be on the right side of history.

(To sign this statement in your individual capacity, please visit: https://tinyurl.com/DismantleUWPD-Ind)

APPENDIX 2.
Memorandum of 
Understanding Between Western Washington University And United Faculty of Western Washington University 

This MOU addresses several workload and working conditions raised by the University’s plan for course scheduling for Fall 2021. 

Compensation: 
Additional compensation for any additional scenarios not mentioned here will be determined by discussion between the appropriate Dean / Provost’s Office /faculty member and UFWW and any agreement will apply to all significantly similar situations. 

No instructor will be required to teach a section including both remote and in-person students. Instructors who choose to teach in a mixed modality (both in-person and remote instruction in some manner) can expect to receive necessary support. In cases where faculty—Non-Tenure Track, Tenure-Track and Tenured—select a modality that involves additional work, they will be supported and/or compensated as described below. Constraints on available classroom space may not allow all faculty who wish to teach in a face-to-face environment to do so, but the administration will work with chairs and the Registrar's Office to fulfill as many requests as possible. In some cases, faculty will be asked to select a remote modality (remote-synchronous, remote-asynchronous, or remote-blended) and will be paid the same compensation rate as in a face-to-face section. 

There are at least three possible situations in which faculty may select a modality that requires additional compensation: 
1) Split Sections: If for Covid-related scheduling purposes a faculty member teaches an additional class over and above their normal teaching load, the faculty member will be paid the usual overload rate of 1/36 of their academic year salary per credit hour of the additional section/CRN. 
2) Mixed Modality: If a faculty member teaches a course with mixed modality (where, for example, some students attend in person and other students attend remotely, or classes are split periodically into smaller face-to-face meetings along with asynchronous remote instruction), then the faculty member, the chair, and the dean will determine the amount of extra workload, in credit hour terms, and be paid 50% of the usual overload rate, so 1/72 of their academic year salary per credit hour. 
3) No faculty member will be required to teach, as part of Covid-related scheduling purposes, outside the 8:00am-6:00pm time frame. 
In response to the COVID-19 health crisis, UFWW and the University administration agree to temporarily modify the collective bargaining agreement (CBA) as outlined below:

Student Course Evaluations: 
During Fall 2021 faculty will continue to provide opportunities for students to complete evaluation for all sections. However, due to the continued disruptions caused by the Covid-19 health crisis, inclusion of these evaluations in teaching portfolios of all faculty (Non-Tenure Track, Tenure-Track and Tenured) for annual review, probationary review, tenure and promotion, and post-tenure review remains optional. Evaluations that are included in teaching portfolios will have no negative impact on the outcome of the review in light of the most exceptional conditions under which they were conducted. (See Sections 7.7.2.1 of the CBA). 

Professional Leave: 
Faculty members granted professional leave in AY 2020-21 to be taken in AY 2021-22 have a one-time right to retain and defer their leave, or part of their leave, until AY 2022-23. 

Signed and date this 18 of May 2021 By A.Ricardo López-Pedreros Sabah Randhawa, President UFWW President, WWU


APPENDIX 3.

Draft communication from AAUP board (penned by Eva), for our consideration
To be updated here: https://docs.google.com/document/d/1TjoCFle0-ckQpMGJ_ECIHwKedskuhkcI/edit#heading=h.5p4bndp1ygyx.

Dear Provost Richards, 

As you are no doubt aware, faculty at UW are eager to know what the anticipated resumption of in-person classes in Autumn Quarter actually means with respect to student expectations and faculty obligations.   Recently, the Center for Teaching and Learning issued a series of “guidelines” to support faculty in planning for instruction in the coming year (https://teaching.washington.edu/topics/preparing-for-autumn-2021/).   These recommendations, however, are (at best) open to a wide range of interpretation and (at worst) come across as contradictory. “Instructors are not expected to develop two versions of the same course. But please do consider how remote students might be supported in a course where the majority of students are in-person,” the CTL writes.  As many of us have observed, the very concept of a “majority” in-person class – implying, as it does, the existence of a smaller (minority) contingent of remote students in these classes – suggests precisely that instructors will be expected to develop two versions of the same course, or in other words, that multi-modal teaching will be the norm in the 2021-2022 academic year (and perhaps beyond). 

In this context, it seems to us a matter of some urgency to address faculty concerns and we write to ask for clarification from our Provost regarding what “in-person” instruction now means. In the pre-Covid context, students requiring accommodations for health reasons were required to go through DRS; in this framework, the determination of eligibility for accommodations was quite rigorous and conducted, not by the instructor, but by trained professionals.  Moreover, DRS offers both students and faculty crucial forms of support in implementing such accommodations.  We can imagine a scenario in which the (presumably quite small number) students unable to safely return to campus in the fall would be handled through DRS.  But that is an altogether different scenario from one in which a more substantial minority of students remains remote for a broader array of reasons including caretaking responsibilities or work schedules. 

It should go without saying that all of us – faculty and administrators – are committed to access and equity for our students.  The pressures on students working full-time jobs, doing care work, and commuting long distances while attempting to be students and to earn degrees are real and staggering and long pre-exist the pandemic.  UW-AAUP fully supports efforts to accommodate those students, even as we insist that the cost of accommodation absolutely should not fall on the faculty in the form of an uncompensated overload. We insist that the problem is not solved by disappearing it – by pretending (as the CTL guidelines appear to do) that this is simply a matter of faculty flexibility, up-to-date pedagogy, and adroit use of technology, rather than a substantial escalation of faculty teaching loads.  

Administration and our unionized faculty colleagues at Western Washington University have discussed this question and arrived at an agreement, formalized in an MOU.  This MOU states quite specifically: “No instructor will be required to teach a section including both remote and in-person students. Instructors who choose to teach in a mixed modality (both in-person and remote instruction in some manner) can expect to receive necessary support.”  The MOU further stipulates that “if a faculty member teaches a course with mixed modality (where, for example, some students attend in person and other students attend remotely, or classes are split periodically into smaller face-to-face meetings along with asynchronous remote instruction, then the faculty member, the chair, and the dean will determine the amount of extra workload in credit hour terms” and the faculty member will be compensated at “50% of the usual overload rate” (at Western, this would be  1/72 of the faculty member’s annual academy salary per additional credit hour).  

The principle here is quite clear: this form of multi-modal teaching effectively raises faculty course loads.   Faculty must retain the option to choose (or not) to assume this overload and, if they opt to do so, must be compensated accordingly.   Can the non-unionized faculty at UW receive the same assurance from our university leadership?

Respectfully, 
The UW-AAUP Executive Board  
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